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New books. Directors of the Franco-Midiand Hardware Company will already be 
aware of Paul Lester's SHERLOCK HOLMES IN BIRMINGHAM (Protean Publications, 
Flat 4, 34 Summerfield Crescent, Edgbaston, Birmingham B16 0ER). For £1.50 + 
20p postage you get a 20 page booklet whose text goes into interesting detail 
about Conan Doyle's experiences in Birmingham and its suburbs, relating these 
to the brief venture that Holmes made to England's second city in "The 
Stockbroker's Clerk", together with John Garrideb's wild-goose chase to Aston 
and the brief mention of Birmingham in "The Gloria Scott". Dr Lester's foray 
into Holmesiana deserves our support. Something completely different comes 
from Hawk Books Ltd (Suite 309, Canalot Studios, 222 Kensal Road, London W10 
5BN). This is THE COMPLETE CASEBOOK OF HERLOCK SHOLMES by Charles Hamilton, 
and at £9.95 for nearly 300 pages, fully illustrated - including 16 coloured 
plates - with 95 short parodies and an interesting introduction, the whole 
thing solidly bound in hard covers... well, it's got to be the bargain of the 
year. Charles Hamilton wrote under many pseudonyms, by far the best known 
being Frank Richards; as Richards he created Greyfriars School, Harry Wharton, 
Henry Samuel Quelch, Billy Bunter - and The Greyfriars Herald. It was in the 
Herald, back in 1915, that Herlock Sholmes first appeared. His adventures are, 
for the most part, broad and funny parodies of the canonical originals; they 
are also subtle beneath the farcical humour and sometimes bitterly satirical. 
As Norman Wright says in his introduction, "The humour in the stories was 
often barbed, and much of it must have gone over the heads of the twelve to 
fifteen year olds who bought the weekly Greyfriars Herald." It's certain that 
Hamilton didn't write all 95 of the Sholmes stories; a few are clearly by 
lesser hands, but there's more than enough gold in this vein to justify this 
long-overdue collection. The stories are the work of a parodist who knew and 
loved the originals. Try this, and see if it doesn't make you want to read 
more: "Herlock Sholmes took the cask from the corner, and the hypodermic 
syringe from the coal-box. With his long white fingers he adjusted the needle, 
and turned back his trouser-leg. For some little time his eyes rested dreamily 
upon the pink sock, all scored and spotted with innumerable darns..." Lovely 
stuff! 

Things are definitely moving on the convention front this year. The 21st 
Bouchercon will be held for the first time outside the US, at King's College, 
London, from the 21st to the 23rd September. Full attending membership is £35, 
from Bouchercon XXI, 1 Penrose Avenue, Carpenders Park, Watford, Herts WD1 
5EA. I don't know of any specific Holmesian content there, but the previous 
month will see a convention entirely devoted to Sherlock Holmes. THE 7D 
CONVENTION is a charity convention celebrating Sherlock Holmes, his era, and 
detection in general. This is a weekend event, with, guests, talks, visual 
events, full film & video programmes, dealers' rooms, auction & charity 
auction, workshops (literary & light-hearted), optional Victorian banquet, 
etc. Booked guests (professional engagements permitting) include Edward 
Hardwicke, Douglas Wilmer & Jeremy Paul. The dates of the Convention are the 
25th-26th August 1990. The venue is the Shepperton Moat House Hotel, 
Shepperton, Middlesex - very handy for the M25 - offering excellent reduced-
rate accommodation. Registration rates are £25 per person for the weekend (£13 

for one day) until 1st July, thereafter £28 for the weekend (£15 for one day). 
Further details upon receipt of a stamped addressed envelope (or 2 
International Reply Coupons outside the UK). Please write to THE 7D 
CONVENTION, c/o Jane Sayle, 6 Bramham Moor, Hill Head, Fareham, Hants P014 
3RU. 

Another major item of news is that on Thursday 22nd March the Sherlock Holmes 
Museum in Baker Street will be officially opened by Lady Porter. The museum, 
sited a few doors north from Abbey House, in surprisingly well-preserved-
premises complete with 17 steps to the first floor, is a commercial venture 
from a company called 221B Ltd. They seem to have gone into it all very 
thoroughly, and as far as I can see knowledge, scholarship and good taste are 
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the order of the day. Besides the museum itself, a shop and other adjuncts 
and activities are planned. Mr John Aidiniantz, the Secretary of the company, 
tells me that help is needed with the supply and display of exhibits, either 
items relating directly to the canon or more generally authentic Victorian 
objects. Since it is a commercial venture, the company is not looking for 
donations but for items to purchase. Mr Aidiniantz adds: "PS. I also need a 
housekeeper, two maids and a concierge." So if you're looking for a new job, 
and one directly connected with Sherlock Holmes, now's your chance. John 
Aidiniantz can be contacted at The Sherlock Holmes Museum, 221B Baker Street, 
London NW1 6XE. (Yes, the company claims that the museum will be sited in the 
actual, original 221B. I think I'll leave argument to the experts.) 

Mrs Lynne Hills is looking for a travelling-companion home from meetings. If 

anyone travels home on the Brighton line (no, the line is not immaterial) 
from Victoria, by way of Haywards Heath, please get in touch with Lynne at 1 
Beaconsfield Villas, Whitemans Green, Cuckfield, West Sussex RH17 5DA (phone 
Haywards Heath 452886). Paula Brown (40787 Canyon Heights Drive, Fremont, CA 
94539, USA) has a rather different set of requests: can anyone help her 
obtain the following items, please? A copy of Peter Haining's THE TELEVISION 
SHERLOCK HOLMES, a copy of Jessica McMahon's interview with Brett & Hardwicke 
from the SHJ for summer 1986, and copies of any photographs taken at the 
final performance of THE SECRET OF SHERLOCK HOLMES at Wyndham's Theatre (it 
seems that, contrary to usual rules, there were rather a lot of cameras in 
use that evening). 

David Stuart Davies reminds me that subscriptions for 1990 to the northern 
Musgraves are due by the end of this month. The annual sub is £6; it should be 
made out to the Northern Musgraves and sent to the Membership Secretary, John 
Addy (23 East Street, Lightcliffe, Halifax HX3 8TU). Meanwhile, another of 
these very welcome regional societies has been established: after the 
Northern Musgraves and the Franco-Midland Hardware Company comes the Sherlock 
Holmes Society of Leicester, otherwise the Priory Scholars. The inaugural 
meeting on the 3rd February attracted 13 prospective members, and the first 
meeting proper will be at 2.30 pm on Saturday the 24th March at the Old Tudor 
Rectory Hotel, Main Street, Glenfield, Leicester, when the speaker will be 
the pleasantly ubiquitous Carol Whitlam. Information about the Priory 
Scholars can be had from the Convenor, Sheila B. Redfearn (12 Groby Road, 
Glenfield, Leicester LE3 8GJ). (In a different part of the world entirely, 
any members of our Society planning to visit the San Francisco Bay area are 
urged to write or call Ted and Mary Schulz at 17 Mount Lassen Drive, San 
Rafael, California 94903, USA. Grand Sherlockians and delightful people.) 

Seen recently in my local Debenham's: a video of a children's film called THE 
CLUE ACCORDING TO SHERLOCK HOLMES (Start Video, £7.99), based on a novel by 
John Bellairs, THE TREASURE OF ALPHEUS WINTERBORN. (Thanks to John E. 
Stephenson for information here, and congratulations on 50 issues of John's 
CALL OF THE HUNT.) Derek Hinrich tells of a book by Brian Robson called THE 
ROAD TO KABUL: THE 2nd AFGHAN WAR 1878-81 (Arms & Armour Press, £19.95, 
though I think it may now be remaindered). The author was inspired to write 
the book after reading A STUDY IN SCARLET. D.F. Grieve Models (St Andrews, 
Westwood Road, Betsham, Gravesend, Kent DA13 9LZ) sell a kit with full 
instructions & historical notes for a model of a Sergeant of the Berkshire 
Regiment at Maiwand; cost is £15.20 (+ 30% overseas). Robert C. Hess 
recommends a pewter statuette of Holmes with 4 Baker Street Irregulars, about 
5½" tall, mounted on a wooden base, the work of John Pryce, cost $265 or £175 
from Robert (559 Potter Boulevard, Brightwaters, NY 11718, USA). The photo he 
sent me is very impressive. He also recommends the 19" long model of the 
Aurora, about £70 from Laboromnia (15 Wallingford Avenue, London W10 6QA) or 
$116 from Robert (US only). Stanley MacKenzie says that Artone (Ellgreave 
Street, Burslem, Stoke-on-Trent) offer a boxed set of 1½" high china heads of 
Holmes, Watson, Moriarty & Lestrade for £13.75 + postage. 
 


